Watermark Condominium

Meeting Minutes of the Board of Directors

December 7th, 2019 10:00 a.m. (E.S.T.)
401 North Atlantic Ave.

New Smyrna Beach, Florida 32169
Board Members in Attendance:

· Bill Biedenbach – President
· Tom Wall - Vice President

· Jim Greene – Treasurer
· Ron Laramy – Secretary
Absent:

· Deb Malone – Director at large
Owners in attendance:  Brian Goymour (301) on phone, Joanne Caridis and Elaine Friedman (#601) on phone, Donna Schuiteman (105) on phone, Bud Chappell (503)

Managers in attendance:  Donna and Kirk Maupin
Proof of Notice

Proper notification of the meeting was posted on the bulletin board at the property at least 14 days in advance of the meeting and per the Florida Statute.  (For board meetings where special assessments are considered.)
Call to Order

A quorum of the board was established.  The meeting was called to order by Bill Biedenbach at 10:00a.m. E.S.T.
Approval of Minutes

**Motion to dispense with reading the minutes of the last three board meetings was made by Tom Wall and seconded by Jim Greene and carried unanimously. 
Treasurer’s Report 

· Operating budget currently under budget by $20K
· We are looking to be $70K to $80K short based on expenses vs. assessment.
· Will be discussed later in the meeting 
· Nothing else of concern at this time.   
Manager’s Report 
· Pool inspection:  we passed
· Inspector told us that we are not licensed for night swimming

· Swimming can only take place a half hour after sunrise and a half hour before dusk.

· We are required to post those rules and hours at the pool

· New signs will be acquired with all new rules and callouts

· Our rules and regulations need to be changed to reflect these hours as well.

Motion made by Jim Greene and seconded by Tom Wall to purchase the new signs necessary as well as update the rules and regulations document to reflect the pool operating hours. After discussion the motion was passed unanimously. 
· To get the hours changed to allow later usage we would have to increase the lighting around the pool dramatically and that cost would be substantial. 
· Pool rules will be a part of rental packet going forward. 

· Pool lights had a problem that has already been fixed

· R&J on site and making progress.

· Walkways are being worked on.

· Managers remind owners that the Board voted to have all owners supply proof of insurance with supporting documents to be sent either by the owners themselves or by their insurance companies to have on file with the managers. 

· At this time only 17 of the 35 units have supplied their proof of insurance. 

· There are liability issues if a unit isn’t properly insured

· This would protect the HOA.

· Common practice at most condo complexes to have proof of insurance on hand. 
· P&A roofing showed up for their every 6-month inspection of the new roof

· There are a couple of areas of concern post hurricane

· Once they arrived, they repaired eight different locations on the roof.

· We are assuming that this is all under warranty.

Old Business
· Soffit and fascia of garages and pool house.

· Soffit and fascia was not part of the bid of the painting of the main building.

· Had option of painting vs. replacement

· Replacement is a few thousand dollars more than painting but most of the recommendations are that painting is not a good option.

· To replace and get things up to code it will be an additional $8,000 not originally budgeted

Motion made by Tom Wall and seconded by Jim Greene to approve the bid of $8000 to replace the soffit and fascia and bring it all up to code on garages and pool house. Motion carried unanimously. 

· Landscaping needs. 

· We have solicited bids to work on our landscaping to trim plants away from the building to enable painting as well as trimming back the sea grapes near the pool.  

· bids ranged between $1500 and $3525
· There was some concern regarding how careful the low bidders would be
· The high-end estimate included many things that we did not ask for. 

· Recommendation made to just focus on what we need right now and revisit further work down the road. 

Tom Wall made a motion to accept the bid from Sun Splash ($1500) to get plants away from buildings for painting and address the sea grape trimming needs.  Jim Greene seconded.  Motion carried unanimously.
· Sea Grape Trimming

· This was included in the bid above

· FAQ’s and Rules and regulations committee update

· Due to Deb Malone not being attend this board meeting and as she is the chairperson of the committee, we decided to push this agenda item to the next board meeting.

· Final determination on Elevator updates.

· We have a sample of the vinyl plank flooring in the office and the feedback has been overwhelmingly positive from those who have seen it. 
· This vinyl plank floor option will cost approximately $960

· We believe there is a good plan to deal with the transition from the walkway to the elevator with minimal height difference.

Motion made by Tom Wall, seconded by Jim Greene to accept the bid of $960 to re-do the elevator floor with vinyl plank flooring.  Motion carried unanimously. 

· We have an update on a solution for updating/improving the lighting of the elevator and the plan is for Kirk along with a couple of board members to review the solutions and costs and bring a final recommendation to the next board meeting. 

· Discussion of possible mailbox move to stairwells

· Mailboxes could not be split and would all have to move to one location.
· The wall where the mailboxes currently reside would then have to be repaired.

· We believe the costs will be several thousand dollars.

· Recommendation to table this discussion for a future time considering the financial obligations we already have currently. 

New Business

· Discussion regarding updating the lighted bulletin board. 

· Current fixture needs some repairs but at this time we are not going to move forward with any large-scale replacement discussion

· We will move to get a bid for repair the existing bulletin board and move forward with that. 

· New flagpole holders on the portico wall discussion

· Some believe that the current flagpole holders don’t match the improvements and painting being done and therefore should be removed.

· Some people have mentioned that they thought the flagpole holders were meant to have changing “seasonal” flags

· People who have been here for 30 years have no recollection of anything like that. 

· Board decision is to hold off on any decision regarding the existing flagpole holders and flags.  

· Once a determination is made on portico wall improvement, we will revisit a decision on what to do with the flagpole holders. 
· New Garbage container(s) for entry portico area

· We have begun exploration into getting updated garbage containers/benches/cigarette butt receptacles. 

· Board decision is to hold off on any decisions regarding these items until we have a more firm grasp on our plan for the improvement of portico/entryway. 

· Construction costs overages discussion

· Our assessment for a total of $5600 per unit was based on knowledge and estimates we had at the time. 

· Many unanticipated changes and updates have happened since: 

· Repair charges are running substantially over what we budgeted, and we are already around $9500 over the original estimate that we were using. 

· Currently estimating another $20,000 for the rest of the building

· We decided to upgrade the materials used for recoating the walkways and balconies which added $12,200 to the costs
· First floor walkway leveling costs = $5000

· Walkway extension with concrete base out from unit #105 - $2300
· Three steel doors need replacing at a cost of $8454

· We tried to scrape and paint, but rust bled through within two weeks.
· Door frames are also rusted and falling apart 

Motion made by Tom Wall, seconded by Ron Laramy to authorize the purchase and installation by Due East Construction of three new steel doors for the utility rooms at a cost of $8454.  Motion carried unanimously.
· Soffit and Fascia replacement was not budgeted for and will cost $8000

· Landscaping needs to get plants away from the building and have the sea grapes trimmed back cost $1500

· Painting needed for portico roof (which wasn’t part of the original bid).
· We received two bids with one using the same materials as the new walkways and one simply being paint. 

Motion made by Ron Laramy, seconded by Tom Wall to accept the low bid ($1200) to paint the portico roof the same color as the new walkways (gray).  Motion carried unanimously 

· Total unanticipated expenses currently are looking to be between $75,000 and $80,000 (but may change further as the work on the building progresses. 
· Board discussed how we move forward with the “to do” list considering the additional costs we are looking at. 

· We want to get the building repaired and painted before considering any other items. 

Motion made by Tom Wall, seconded by Jim Greene that no further action be taken on any current or additional projects that aren’t related to the painting and repair of the building until our next board meeting in February.  At that time, we will have a firm grasp at where the expenses have come in and will determine a go forward plan at that time. 
Motion carried unanimously.   
· Recommendation made for board members to review and give thought to the Managers “to do” list of projects and come to the next board meeting with thoughts about verification and/or prioritization etc. 

· The board wants to acknowledge the work and ideas from Bill Dunn and team regarding ideas to for further beautification and improvements to the look of our property.  We have reviewed them but given the current fiscal situation we are recommending to hold off further discussion until the next board meeting. 
Open Discussion

· Brian Goymour brought up the pool house roof which is missing some shingles and has some staining from roof top vents that are rusting. 
· Joanne Caridis asked if pictures could be sent out of the paint and walkways for those who don’t get a change to visit the building often.

· Ron Laramy will send an e-mail with photos of the work being done

· No additional topics raised for discussion
Adjournment

No further discussion so motion to adjourn was made.  Meeting was adjourned at 11:28 a.m. EST

Next board meeting will be planned for some time in February 2020
